BUSHWALKERS OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA INC

2021 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Covid 19

My report to last year’s AGM opened with an excited reference to 2020 being a “significant milestone year” for BOWA.  It marked 40 years as a bushwalking organisation and 25 years as an incorporated club. I, or should I say we, eagerly contemplated an appropriate and well attended celebratory event.
However, the Report did conclude with a small caveat for the coming year: “Finally, whatever plans we have and make for the Club this year will have to take account of, and in any event may well be affected by, the spread of the COVID 19 virus.  We can but wait and see, and adapt.”

As it has turned out, this observation has proved to be a considerable understatement. Exactly one week after our AGM (but, I hasten to add, not because of it) the State government declared a Covid-19 pandemic State of Emergency. That declaration - or strictly, two declarations - have been extended and, as you are all fully aware, numerous and varying enforceable travel and health directions have been made under them – together with recommendations as to how individuals and groups should best conduct themselves from time to time in order to avoid or minimise the risk of contracting the Covid-19 virus or of passing it on to others.

Sadly, one result has been an ongoing postponement of our anniversary celebrations.  We are now looking at 41st or 42nd milestones instead of a 40th. But, in the scheme of things, reflecting how fortunate Western Australia has been so far compared to so much of the rest of the Covid-19 afflicted world, 2020 was a remarkably stable one for BOWA – though admittedly an at times uncharacteristically busy one for your Committee members as at meetings, and by phone and email as circumstances unfolded and changed, they made the important health decisions as to whether and when, and subject to what restrictions and conditions, BOWA events should be held. 

My sincere thanks to the entire Committee for their earnest endeavours throughout the year to as far as practicable maintain an events programme, while minimising the virus risks for a group of members and visitors who, age wise, might be said by some to have an above average Covid vulnerability – and indeed seeking also to minimise the consequential risks for our families and other contacts. And thanks to walk attendees, and non-attendees, for respecting (allowing for the occasional grumbles) the Committee’s decisions and for generally doing your best to comply with walk conditions imposed and recommendations made. It did not always prove easy. Maintaining a 1.5m distance while walking and holding a conversation on a winding path, especially when one or both of you may be hard of hearing, can be quite a challenge.

I know that a number of members and their partners have been disappointed by the general suspension of restaurant nights, an event previously held monthly.  I can only reiterate the Covid cautious approach which the Committee, as BOWA’s governing body, has felt obliged to adopt.  By organising an event, BOWA is in large measure endorsing the safety of that event and the Committee has itself preferred to play it safe. 
Overview of events in 2020

As Simon will report, in spite what the Corona virus has thrown at us, we have had a successful walking year, even though 10 walks were not able to be held  and some had restricted numbers or lengths. And the feedback from Walpole camp, held in September after the cancellation of the planned March dates, was that it was among the most enjoyable multi-day events, which BOWA has held.  Put simply, it had a great vibe.  This was despite, and indeed partly because of savouring the experience of, some heavy rain on particularly one of the (longer) walks.  

It was also a successful time with Bibbulmun Track maintenance, with the Club under Steve Napier’s guidance continuing, aside from a Covid 19 forced suspension for a few months, its rostered two monthly maintenance of a section of track around Dale Hut.  Maintenance was also included as one of our walking events in mid-October.  We continue to seek volunteers to expand the members participating as leaders in our track maintenance roster.

One of our Club’s challenges is maintaining a solid core of members.  To increase BOWA’s profile, and indeed to encourage the take up of bushwalking generally by the community, a number of members kindly spent time at the HikeWest marquees at the two day Hide Park Community Fair in early March and at Have a Go Day on 11 November at Burswood Park.  Thanks to each of those members (Paul Aldridge, Simon Hesp, Warren Cummins, Diane and Peter Drew, and at the earlier event also Steve Napier, Peter Moss and myself and Trudy) for your efforts in cajoling members of the public in the direction of BOWA and distributing BOWA flyers to eager, and sometimes not so eager, passers by. The Club did not formally participate in this year’s Hyde Park Fair last weekend.  However, I hope that we will again have a role at the seniors-focused Have a Go Day later this year.

Originally, of course, the intention was that we would man our own BOWA marquee and lead at least one walk for members of the community at the planned inaugural WA Hiking Expo, organised by HikeWest for 3 May 2020 in Mundaring.  That event, as you know, was cancelled due to Covid.  The 2021 WA Hiking Expo, also to be held at the Perth Hills Discovery Centre, will again take place in May but, unfortunately, it clashes with the tail end of our planned Dwellingup camp from 30 April to 2 May.  We could not find an alternative workable date for the camp.

In addition, I should mention two particular, clarifying policy positions (not related to Covid!) arrived at by the Committee this past year.  The first is that children are not permitted on Club walks.  The second is that dogs, other than guide dogs, also are not allowed on walks.

HikeWest

I have mentioned HikeWest’s significant role in endeavouring to promote bushwalking and walking clubs at the Hyde Park Fair, Have a Go Day and the proposed WA Hiking Expo. Under the energetic Presidency of Dave Osborne, HikeWest (of which BOWA is a member) continues to be a dynamic organisation, regularly promoting walking and communicating with BOWA and other clubs through its regular E-News, emails, phone calls and meetings.  Our insurance cover, too, is arranged through HikeWest.  

During the course of the year, there was attendance by BOWA Committee members at several preparatory meetings for the planned WA Hiking Expo on 3 May 2020; participation in one Zoom meeting in late April; attendance at the Hikewest AGM on 13 October; and participation in a ‘Mining and the Outdoors’ meeting on 29 September, in fact hosted by Outdoors WA Inc, to canvass the implications of, and the recreation community’s response to, Alcoa’s proposed significantly expanded bauxite mining near Jarrahdale and Dwellingup.  Our Club also made suggestions incorporated into a HikeWest submissions in relation to the Aboriginal Cultural Bill 2020 and participated in a mining expansion survey.

I should add that Dave Osborne is a member of the Steering Committee developing an implementation plan for the significant ‘WA Hiking Strategy’, released by the State Government in June last year.  One of the Strategy’s recommendations is support for the development of local and State-wide trails. In that regard, I would like to acknowledge the work of Peter Mann, a long term member of Perth Bushwalkers Inc and a much more recent member of BOWA, who is HikeWest’s nominee on the John Forrest National Park Trail Planning Advisory Group.
Again I encourage BOWA members to look at the HikeWest website from time to time, particularly at the monthly E-News. There is a link on the BOWA website.
Thanks

Notwithstanding the challenges of Covid 19, BOWA has once more enjoyed a most successful year, with varied well attended walks cemented by the friendships of people with inevitably common perspectives on life and a love of the outdoors. 

However, as we are all aware, such success has been possible only because of the efforts, often unseen, of Club members who make the Club, and Club events, happen.
Some particular acknowledgements:

· An immense thank you to all the year’s walk leaders.  In fact 17 of them this year.  You are the absolute backbone of the Club.  Without leaders, and the effort and time which each puts into designing, pre-walking and leading walks (including bringing everyone safely home), we cannot hold walks - and indeed in practical terms do not have a walking club.  
· I reiterate my gratitude to the members of the past year’s Committee – for the second year, no Vice President, but Paul Aldridge as Treasurer; Trudy Young as Secretary; Simon Hesp as Membership Secretary; Maureen Jones as our eager and highly organised Walks Coordinator, camp and Christmas party arranger, and member spotter; and Committee members Jacky Burnfield, Diane Drew and Gary Jones

· John Steele as, once again, auditor

· Jacky and Graham Burnfield and Alan Tolley for their preliminary efforts in seeking to arrange a 40th BOWA Anniversary

· Warren Cummins for his enormous effort, with some assistance from the ubiquitous Steve Napier and much patience from Wendy, in compiling his (mostly post 2010) Film Record of BOWA, first internationally released late last year in Walpole

· Peter Wasser and especially Hugh Stickley for their ongoing BOWA website management and IT assistance. 

· Steve Napier for managing the Bibbulmun Track roster, and those BOWA members who have participated in our two monthly track maintenance, with particular mention of the indefatigable David Caughey

· And thanks to all those I should have thanked but haven’t.

As you know, this has been my third, and so final, year as President.  I appreciate the support given me during those three years.  Thanks to all of you for your presence and participation at this evening’s AGM - and for your patience in sitting through this Report.  

John Young

7 March 2021
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